SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Meeting of the Council
Held at The Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury
At 6.00pm on Monday 22nd January 2018


PRESENT

Councillors Ms J Mackenzie (Mayor), Councillor J Dean, Mrs H Fraser, P Gillam, N Green, N Laurens, Mrs P Moseley, A Mosley, P Nutting (Deputy Mayor), K Pardy, A Phillips, K Roberts, H Taylor, D Vasmer and Mrs R Wall.

IN ATTENDANCE

Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager) and Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk).

APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors P Adams, I Jones and The Responsible Finance Officer whose son was born on Friday.  Members requested that their best wishes be passed on to Andy Watkin and his family.

PRAYERS

In the absence of the Council Chaplain prayers were not said.


59/17	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	Shropshire Councillors
	Twin hatted members declared personal interests in matters relating to the Town Council’s relationship with Shropshire Council

	Councillor Peter Nutting
	Declared a personal interest in item 70/17 as he has an allotment.

	Councillor Harry Taylor
	Declared a personal interest in item 70/17 as his family owns a market stall.

	Councillor Alan Mosley
	Declared a personal interest in the Youth Service delivery at the Flaxmill as he is the Chairman of the Friends of the Flaxmill




60/17	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 13 November 2017 were circulated.  Councillor Fraser wished the declarations of interest to be amended to read that she was a substitute of the Scrutiny Committee not a member.  

RESOLVED:

That upon the amendment of Councillor Fraser being a substitute and not a member of the Scrutiny Committee in the Declarations of Interest, minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 13 November 2017 be approved and signed as a correct record.



61/17	MATTERS ARISING

61.1	Min Ref: 49.2 Planning & The Civic Society
The Mayor reported on her continued talks with the Civic Society regarding concerns about the level and quality of developments in Shrewsbury.  They are to arrange a public planning forum meeting during the afternoon of Saturday 28 April.  The Mayor asked to present details to the Planning Committee meeting on 13 February prior to this public meeting.

61.2	Twenty is Plenty
Councillor Dean informed members that Shropshire Council’s Scrutiny  Committee will be discussing the ‘Twenty is Plenty scheme’ on 01 February 2018.


62/17	ANNOUNCEMENTS

62.1 Mayor & Deputy Mayor’s Engagements - Details of the Mayor & Deputy Mayor’s engagements for November, December and January were circulated to members.

RESOLVED:

That the Mayor and Deputy Mayor’s schedule of engagements be noted


62.2 Announcements from the Mayor

62.2.1 Mount House - The Mayor raised concerns about the future of Mount House, the birthplace and childhood home of Charles Darwin; once the site ceases to be used as an office within the next two years.  Members recognised the historical significance of the property and questioned whether any listing status might help secure its position long.  The Mayor asked that the next Finance & General Purpose Committee consider establishing a Town Council led steering group to include the BID, University, Darwin’s Institute, Councils and other interested parties to look at the potential future retention of this property.  The Town Clerk reported on discussions with Head of Estates at Mapeley Estates Ltd which held a national portfolio of government occupied assets of which Mount House was one.  The Deputy Mayor supported the suggestion of a Steering Group but also suggested that a conversation be had with  the Head of Estates at Shropshire Council as this was one of a number of government buildings in Shrewsbury & Shropshire that would benefit from having local involvement in their running.

62.2.2	Mayor’s Ball - The Mayor reminded Members that The Mayor’s Ball will be held on Saturday 10 March 2018 at the Shrewsbury Town Football Club in aid of Shropshire Recovery Partnership.  There will be a speaker talking about recovering communities and what support is available to them.  The Mayor asked Members to advertise the event in their noticeboards and attend if able.

62.2.3	Dan Owen – The Mayor also encouraged members to attend a concert she was organising at Theatre Severn in aid of her chosen charity, Shropshire Recovery Partnership.  Dan Owen, a local singer and songwriter had agreed to perform on 11 April 2018 and tickets can be obtained through Theatre Severn.  


63/17	PUBLIC QUESTIONS/COMMENTS

There were no questions received from members of the public.


64/17	QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS
	
There were no questions received from members of the Council.


65/17	FINANCE & GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE – (MINUTES ENCLOSED)

The minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 
04 December 2017 and 08 January 2018 were submitted as circulated and read.

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 04 December 2017 and 08 January 2018 be accepted and approved.


66/17	RECREATION & LEISURE COMMITTEE – (MINUTES ENCLOSED)

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 06 December 2017 were submitted as circulated and read.  

Councillor Pardy commented on the condition of the swimming pool where brackets around the edges have corroded and broken and the general cleanliness is poor. This has become more evident since the pool has had to be drained following an accident where glass got into the water and filtering system.  Councillor Fraser added that since the closure of this pool, the other three pools have been overcrowded.  She urged that the new facilities caters for demand.

The Town Clerk clarified Min 33.6 Improved Toilet Facilities and reported that Officers will be presenting to members at the next R&L meeting about the condition the toilets are left in for STC staff.

The Town Clerk explained how the original S106 agreement was agreed for the link to Castle Walk Recreation Ground but there was no revenue.  STC have been unable to sign their commitment as the footpaths are not in good enough condition to be adopted.  Costings for the works have been calculated and £25k identified in the S106 agreement.  The project is further complicated by restricted access due to a fence belonging to Network Rail. 

Councillor Fraser requested a copy of the Open Space Working Group minutes.

The Town Clerk submitted a response on behalf of Members to the Cultural Strategy consultation which has now ended.  Her response can be forwarded to members upon request.

RESOLVED:

(i) That the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 06 December 2017 be accepted and approved.

(ii) That the minutes of the Open Space Working Group be circulated to all members. 


67/17	PLANNING COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Planning Committee meetings held on 21 November 2017, 12 December 2017 and 02 January 2018 were submitted as circulated and read.  

Concerns about the long-term management of public open spaces being outsourced to management companies, and not the Town Council, were raised.  The Town Clerk stated that in 8 years of negotiations only 2 developments have been handed over to management companies however some developers will favour a management company and only a change in Planning Policies will change this.  Residents were dissatisfied with management companies as often the fees were higher than the precept set by the Town Council and the repair bills are in addition to this charge.  The way S106 agreements are drawn up and who they are drafted by has changed and is deemed unsatisfactory.

Members requested that the Town Clerk writes again to the Portfolio Holder to raise the issues.

RESOLVED:

(i) That the minutes of the Planning Committee meetings held on 21 November 2017, 12 December 2017 and 02 January 2018 be accepted and approved.

(ii) That the Town Clerk writes to the Planning Portfolio Holder to raise Members’ concerns as discussed.


68/17	JOINT CONSULTATIVE COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Joint Consultative Committee meeting held on 10 January 2018 were submitted as circulated and read.

There were no recommendations from this meeting but Councillor Mosley raised the following points:

· The time management system has been a great success and is used by all staff.
· Staff present at the meeting felt the appraisals held in December were useful.
· Increased Funds for Personal Protective Equipment have been included in the budget
· There are still problems at Riggs Hall which continue to be pursued but talks regarding the future of the Quarry Pool also include the possibility of a permanent Town Council.
· The Quarry staff will be relocated temporarily to the pavilion at the Splashpark and work is underway to prepare these facilities. 

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Joint Consultative Committee meeting held on 10 January 2018 be accepted and approved.


69/17	YOUTH SERVICES DELIVERY COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Youth Services Delivery Committee meeting held on 22 November 2017 and 16 January 2018 were submitted as circulated and read.

The Youth Club Attendance (Min 15/17 Youth Activity) has increased in all areas besides the Grange Youth Centre for Seniors where attracting new people has been more difficult.  The Town Council has have now taken over the Grange Youth Centre and intend to create a more attractive community facility to encourage more visitors.

Kynaston Road Youth Centre (Min 19/17) requires external lighting and money has been included in the budget for this.

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Youth Services Delivery Committee meeting held on 22 November 2017 and 16 January 2018 be accepted and approved.


70/17	BUDGET 2018/19

Councillor Mosley presented the budget for 2018/19 reporting on major factors impacting on the budget:
	
· An increase in the precept by 10% to £45.63 – this equated to an 8p a week increase in a Band D rate
· An increase in Election costs due to Shropshire Council of £65,000 
· A decrease of £25,000 funding for youth from Shropshire Council
· An estimated pay increase of 2% 
· Additional capital projects of £145,000 for LED lighting and pitch levelling
· An additional member of the grounds maintenance team plus a new mower to assist with grass cutting
· More work to be directed to the in-house Arboriculture Team rather than contracting the work out to external contractors.
· The Town Council is fully involved in the Big Town Plan and will be contributing £25k to the costs on employing a consultant.
· Investments have been committed in the budget for improving toilet facilities and recreational grounds.
· Youth service provision has been increased to cover one more weekly session 
· Job evaluations have been conducted with all staff, the results of which will be discussed with Officers & Group Leaders.

Members commended Officers for the Christmas Lights displays that have been commissioned for three years.  There have been many positive comments from the public and members deemed them as a huge success and improvement on previous years. 


RESOLVED:

(i) That an expenditure budget for the financial year 2018/19 be set at £3,422,877.

(ii) That a Precept of £1,097,906 (equivalent to a Band D rate of £45.63) be levied against the ratepayers of Shrewsbury.

The Mayor and Councillors K Roberts and A Philips left the meeting.  The Deputy Mayor continued as Chairman.


71/17  	SITES OF ROAD SAFETY CONCERN

An updated list of Sites of Community Road Safety Concerns were circulated for submission to Shropshire Council.  This list had been agreed by the Group Leaders.

Councillor Pardy requested a copy of the plans of works for Sundorne Road.  He was promised works costing £20k but the description from the engineers did not seem to match this plan.

Councillor Dean asked to see the report that the engineers say has been provided with regards to New Street in Porthill.

Councillor Fraser questioned whether STC is still considering taking on the monitoring of the speed of traffic.  The Town Clerk confirmed this has never been a recommendation from members but will find out costings and ascertain if it is feasible.

RECOMMENDED:

(i) That a copy of the plan of works for Sundorne Road be requested for Councillor Pardy.

(ii) That a copy of the report for New Street in Porthill be requested for Councillor Dean.

(iii) That the Town Clerk looks into costings of speed monitoring using rumble strips.


72/17 	SCHOOL ADMISSION POLICIES

	Members considered School Admission Policies for Greenfields Primary School, Mount Pleasant Primary School and Radbrook Primary School all of which are managed by the Severn Bridges Multi Academy Trust as well as Shrewsbury Cathedral Catholic Primary School.

Schools were required to publish their admission numbers and priority lists to meet the demands in their areas.  

Members noted that the Education Authority was reporting on a decrease in school numbers in Shropshire despite a number of Shrewsbury schools being overcrowded.  A new school is unlikely to be considered until it is certain there are enough children to fill it by half at least.  This is not expected to be before 2022.  


RESOLVED:

That Shrewsbury Town Council has no objection to the School Admission Policies for Greenfields Primary School, Mount Pleasant Primary School, Radbrook Primary School and Shrewsbury Cathedral Catholic Primary School.


73/17	FAIRTRADE TOWN SHREWSBURY STEERING GROUP

Members were asked to nominate a Town Council representative to the Fairtrade Town Shrewsbury Steering Group following Miles Kenny’s retirement from the Town Council.  

RESOLVED: 
[bookmark: _GoBack]
That Councillor Julian Dean be appointed to represent the interests of Shrewsbury Town Council on the Shrewsbury Fairtrade Steering Group


